
May 14, 1999

By E-mail and Hand Delivery
Mr. Robert Weissman

Telecommunications Division

California Public Utilities Commission

505 Van Ness Avenue

San Francisco, CA 94102

Re:
Smaller Independent LECs' Comments on

Draft Workshop Report Addressing Reconciliation of the CTF and the Federal Schools and Libraries Discount Program                                                            
Dear Mr. Weissman:

On behalf of Calaveras Telephone Company (U 1004 C), Cal‑Ore Telephone Co. (U 1006 C), Ducor Telephone Company (U 1007 C), Foresthill Telephone Co. (U 1009 C), The Ponderosa Telephone Co. (U 1014 C), and Sierra Telephone Company, Inc. (U 1016 C) ("Smaller Independent LECs"), we provide the following comments on the draft workshop report on the Reconciliation of the California Teleconnect Fund ("CTF") and the Federal Schools and Libraries Discount Program ("E-Rate Program") dated April 26, 1999 ("Workshop Report").  The Smaller Independent LECs take this opportunity to address the Workshop Report's recommendation on stacking state and federal discounts before July 1, 1999 and note that stacking will continue to be an issue after July 1, 1999 if carriers have not received discount information from the E-Rate Program before that time.

Stacking of Discounts
The Workshop Report appears to recommend allowing federal on state stacking of discounts for the period from January 1, 1998 through July 1, 1999.  The Smaller Independent LECs support this outcome provided that individual carriers retain the option to apply the state on federal stacking currently mandated by Federal Communications Commission rules.  At least one carrier in this group has implemented a process that will permit it to comply with state on federal stacking.  The Commission should make stacking orders optional so that processes and time spent to comply with existing rules are not wasted.  

Assuming carriers retain the option to choose stacking methods, the Smaller Independent LECs acknowledge the potential benefit of a federal on state stacking approach for the January 1, 1998 through July 1, 1999 period.  Such an approach might eliminate the need to recalculate customer bills which, as the Workshop Report indicates, could be costly and burdensome.  A recalculation of customer bills could also mean that some eligible entities would not receive the full amount of subsidy to which they are entitled because it would require them to obtain more funds from the E-Rate Program which might no longer be available at this late date.  In addition, adopting this approach eliminates a potential tariffing issue in that some carriers have had tariffs in place since February 1997 providing specific rates for CTF services.  Applying the federal rate first to services provided under the CTF tariff from February 1997 to present would conflict with those tariffed rates.  Based on these factors, the Commission should allow carriers the option to apply state on federal discount stacking for the period from January 1, 1998 through July 1, 1999.

Implementation Timing
The Workshop Report recommends that carriers begin stacking the state discount on the federal discount as of July 1, 1999.  The Smaller Independent LECs can logistically implement this approach within the July 1st time frame.  However, a carrier's ability to apply the state discount to a rate previously discounted by the E-Rate Program could depend on the availability of discount information from the E-Rate Program.  Given the history of the E-Rate Program, it is not certain that information regarding discounts for the next E-Rate Program funding cycle will be available by July 1st.  Accordingly, the Commission should consider replacing the date certain deadline with a deadline requiring state on federal stacking no later than the dissemination of E-Rate Program funding information.

Should you have any questions regarding these comments, please feel free to contact the undersigned.

Very truly yours,

COOPER, WHITE & COOPER LLP

Sean P. Beatty
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List of Workshop Attendees

